BREVE NOTES



Newsletter Southeast Chapter Music Library Association

No. 83 April 2008



SEMLA in Newport.

SEMLA Oral History Project

Jenny Colvin, Furman University

SEMLA has embarked on the beginnings of our own Oral History Project, patterned after the work of the Midwest chapter of MLA as well as the MLA Oral History Subcommittee. The first few interviews were conducted during the MLA meeting in Newport, Rhode Island. Throughout the next few years we will be interviewing as many past chairs of SEMLA as we can, as well as people who have contributed to SEMLA in other ways and music librarians who have been in the profession a long time and are either nearing retirement or already living a retired life. While the MLA project is focused primarily on issues and people with national influence, our project focuses on the music librarians of SEMLA and the growth and history of the chapter itself.

In the year 2010, SEMLA will be celebrating its fortieth year as a chapter. The hope is that we will be able to include clips from various oral histories during a presentation or celebration to help us

look back and remember the days of SEMLA past. For instance, who can remember when SEMLA met in Boone, NC, and people had to be driven halfway across the state just to get to the meeting from the airport? What about the meeting in Miami right after Hurricane Andrew?— *Continued on p.3*

Contents	
From the Chair	3
Member News	3
Center for Popular Music Conference Report	4
SEMLA Travel Grant	
Call for Papers, SEMLA Annual Meeting	5
Minutes, Interim Meeting	
Membership Directory: Personal Members	
Membership Directory: Institutional Members	18
Membership Application	18

SEMLA Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association

Executive Board

ANNA NEAL, *Chair* University of Memphis

LYNNE C. JAFFE, *Past Chair*At Your Service: Library Contract Cataloging

SCOTT PHINNEY, Secretary-Treasurer University of South Carolina

LYNN JACOBSON, *Member-at-Large*, 2006-2008 Jacksonville Public Library

GROVER BAKER, *Member-at-Large*, 2007-2009 Center for Popular Music, Middle Tennessee State University

Archivist

Position currently open

Web Site Editor NARA NEWCOMER East Carolina University

Newsletter Editor JOHN LESLIE University of Mississippi



All photos in this issue were taken by Lenny and Darlene Bertrand.

The Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association, Inc. (SEMLA), is a non-stock, non-profit organization dedicated to promoting the establishment, use, and growth of music libraries and collections of music materials in the Southeast. It encourages communication and cooperation with libraries and music collections not affiliated with the Music Library Association to determine how the Chapter may be of assistance to the individual library. SEMLA provides a forum for the exchange of ideas regarding all aspects of work with music materials as well as initiating and encouraging activities to improve the organization, administration, holdings, and public services of such libraries and collections. The region covered by the Chapter includes the states of Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, North and South Carolina, Tennessee, and the territory of Puerto Rico.

Membership Information

Membership in SEMLA is available at three levels: Personal (\$10.00 U.S.), Institutional (\$15.00 U.S.), and Student (\$5.00 U.S.). An application for membership appears on the back page of this newsletter. Make checks payable to SEMLA. Send membership applications, renewals, dues, and corrections and updates to:

Scott Phinney SEMLA Secretary/Treasurer University of South Carolina School of Music 813 Assembly St. Columbia, SC 29208

SEMLA Web Site

Nara Newcomer, Web Editor http://personal.ecu.edu/newcomern/semla/index.html newcomern@ecu.edu

Breve Notes (Newsletter)

John Leslie, Editor

Breve Notes is published electronically on the chapter website three times a year: January, April, and August. Send submissions to:

John Leslie
J.D. Williams Library
P.O. Box 1848
University, MS 38677-1848
ileslie@olemiss.edu

SEMLA-L

To subscribe, send a message to **LISTSERV@LISTSERV.UGA.EDU** and type only the following in the body of the message:

SUBSCRIBE SEMLA-L <your name>

You will receive a confirmation from the list.

From the Chair

Anna Neal

University of Memphis

Spring is like a perhaps hand (which comes carefully out of Nowhere) arranging a window, into which people look... ---e e cummings

The cherry trees behind the library are full of themselves, and the tulips in front of the library beckon to those who really don't want to go inside to work or study. Seems only yesterday I was walking through snowy streets after the concert in Newport!

As always, SEMLA was well represented at the MLA conference, and it's inspiring to see how many from our chapter are active on national committees and boards and presenting in various sessions. The only problem is that we tend to be so busy at MLA that we don't get to spend enough time reconnecting with good SEMLA friends.

Our interim chapter meeting covered a lot of ground. We had a lot of good discussion about the SEMLA Travel Grant and the Educational Outreach Program. Both of these began with Chapter Grants from MLA, and we're currently mulling over other ideas for possible Chapter Grants. We've had the Travel Grant in operation for several years now, and we're looking forward to our first EOP workshop being offered this summer.

When we meet again we'll be in completely different scenery - the coastal plain of eastern North Carolina. David Hursh et al have plans well under way for our October 9-11 meeting at East Carolina University in Greenville. I guess as chapter chair I'm required to be somewhat unbiased, but really I'll just have to wait and see how that Eastern Carolina barbecue stacks up against Memphis! Grover Baker and the Program Committee have already issued the call for program proposals, and I look forward to the presentations. We always have such interesting programs at SEMLA.

And wouldn't you like to have all that interest right in your own backyard? We have the next couple of years planned but are soliciting invitations for 2011 at this point. If you're interested in hosting, let me know. The Board will discuss this and make a recommendation at our next chapter meeting. Feel free to contact any of us who have recently hosted if you have questions about the responsibilities involved. An invitation should include general information about possible meeting facilities, lodging and dining possibilities, tourist points of interest, whatever you think makes your site intriguing and appealing. Let's make May 31 the deadline. In 2009 we have our joint meeting with the Texas Library Association in New Orleans and then head east again for 2010 at Davidson College in North Carolina.



For now, I hope the usual harried end-of-semester time is s-m-o-o-t-h for you!

Member News

Pam Dennis has won first prize in the Mid-Atlantic Germanic Society essay contest with her paper, "German Musicians in the Post-Civil War South." The paper is a reworked version of her paper presented at the MLA conference in Pittsburgh. Pam will be going to Williamsburg on April 19 to attend the conference and to accept the prize.

Oral History Project (continued from p.1)

Oral histories serve to remind us of where we have been, but they also contain important information on the development of music librarianship as a profession. One recent interviewee remembered "the days when you had to pay and the librarian would do your research for you on a dial-up modem," and technology has been a frequent topic during the interviews. It is also interesting to note what hasn't changed, and a focus on service within music librarianship is a consistent, timespanning theme coming out of the interviews.

Not surprisingly, the oral history interviews are full of love for SEMLA. Without trying to make the argument that SEMLA is the best chapter of MLA, it is clear that we have something special. One interviewee said, "SEMLA is an embracing organization, I think, and I think there's a sense of pride or togetherness or family. We are all very proud of our SEMLA ties." As more interviews occur, perhaps we will discover the science behind what makes SEMLA such a warm and welcoming chapter.

If this interests you, please contact jenny.colvin@furman.edu to become involved. We need people who can do interviews in their areas or during meetings, people who are willing to transcribe recorded interviews, and people who are willing to share their stories and histories in an interview. After the first round of interviews, the questions and process are being tweaked a little bit to better reflect our membership.

"Farther Along"

A Conference on the Southern Gospel Convention-Singing Tradition

Grover Baker, Center for Popular Music, Middle Tennessee State University

On April 4-5, the Center for Popular Music, Middle Tennessee State University, hosted "Farther Along": A Conference on the Southern Gospel Convention-Singing Tradition. As the first-ever academic conference devoted to this routinely ignored tradition in American music, it was a rousing success. Over 100 registrants attended, ranging from practitioners to publishers, singing school instructors to university professors, as well as students from middle school to doctoral programs and every level in between. Ages ranged from nine to mid-nineties, and participants hailed from 15 states, including Texas, Missouri, Illinois, Kentucky, West Virginia, New Jersey, and every state in SEMLA's region.

Sessions were devoted to all aspects of the tradition, past and present. Presentation topics included publishers of convention song books, from "mom and pop" outfits like the R. E. Winsett Music Company of Dayton, TN, to denominational publishing houses, like the Tennessee Music and Printing Company of Cleveland, TN (Church of God). Classic gospel songs were also covered, like "The Grave on the Green Hillside," written by Aldine Kieffer and recorded by the Carter Family, and Albert E. Brumley's "I'll Fly Away." Brumley's son, Bob, and granddaughter were in attendance, with Bob fielding questions from the audience after the presentation. Presentations also included singing school instructors on the Cumberland Plateau of Tennessee in the late 1800s/early 1900s, and southern gospel family groups such as the Speer Family. Personal and social outcomes of convention singing were discussed, such as reported health benefits and the transmission of gender roles and family values.

Other highlights included a roundtable discussion with convention song book publishers, a performance presentation on the art of convention-style piano accompaniment, a roundtable discussion/demonstration with accomplished pianists from the tradition, and a "singing" on Friday evening that drew over 150 participants. The ending conversation on the future of convention singing provided much discussion, including a plea from those in attendance to make the conference a recurring event.

SEMLA members in attendance were Jenny Colvin (Furman University) and Chris Durman (University of Tennessee, Knoxville), as well as Center staffers Grover Baker and Paul Wells. Music librarians also played a prominent role during a session entitled "Research Resources for the Study of Gospel Music." In her presentation, "Digitizing on a Shoestring," Jacquelyn A. Royal, music cataloger at Squires Library, Lee University, shared information about that library's project to digitize a collection of over 500 southern gospel LPs. Paul Wells and Grover Baker collaborated on a presentation about the Center for Popular Music and the various types of southern gospel materials within its collections. In addition to several manuscript collections, these materials include sound recordings, sheet music, broadsides, program booklets, trade catalogs, and over 2400 gospel song books.



Grover Baker, Chris Durman, Jenny Colvin, and Paul Wells at the "Farther Along" Conference.

SEMLA Travel Grant

Watch this space for more information about SEMLA's travel grant. This grant supports portions of travel, meeting registration, hotel, and subsistence expenses for a chapter member to attend this year's annual chapter meeting in **Greenville**, **NC**, **October 9-11**, **2008**. Supporting our colleagues' involvement in the life of the chapter is a priority! **Please note that music library paraprofessionals/support professionals and library school students are eligible** for this opportunity and are encouraged to apply.

The amount of the grant may be up to \$500 to reimburse expenses.

- I. Applicants must reside in one of the states or territories comprising SEMLA (Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, North and South Carolina, Tennessee and Puerto Rico), and also be in at least one of the following eligible categories:
- a) A graduate library school student (by the time of the conference in October 2007) aspiring to become a music librarian;
- b) A recent graduate (within one year of degree) of a graduate program in librarianship who is seeking a professional position as a music librarian:
- c) A music librarian (holding a Master of Library Science degree or qualifications granting an equivalent status at her/his employing institution, e.g. a certified archivist with other graduate degree working extensively with music materials) in the first two years of her/his professional career, or;
- d) A library paraprofessional/support professional working with music materials as a significant portion of his/her job responsibilities.

Applicants in categories a-c must not have attended more than one prior SEMLA meeting before applying for the grant. This restriction does not apply to paraprofessionals/support professionals.

Call for Papers

SEMLA 2008 Annual Meeting

The Program Committee for the 2008 SEMLA Annual Meeting, to be held October 9-11 at East Carolina University in Greenville, NC, is currently accepting proposals and ideas for the conference program. If you would be interested in delivering a presentation or paper, or if you have any suggestions for possible topics, please contact a member of the Program Committee. Deadline for submissions is April 30.

Grover Baker, Program Chair Center for Popular Music, MTSU 615-898-5512 gbaker@mtsu.edu

David Hursh, Local Arrangements Chair East Carolina University 252-328-1239 hurshd@ecu.edu

Roberta Chodacki Ford Columbus State University 706-641-5047 ford_roberta@colstate.edu

Jaroslaw Szurek Samford University 205-726-4136 jszurek@samford.edu

MINUTES

Southeast Chapter, Music Library Association Interim Business Meeting Newport, RI Anna Neal, chair, presiding February 21, 2008 24 in attendance

- I. Call to order at 7:02 PM.
- II. Minutes for annual meeting in October 2007 were approved as published in *Breve Notes*.
- III. Treasurer's report

Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association
Treasurer's Report
For period October 20, 2007 to February 12, 2008
Submitted by Scott Phinney
Newport, RI
February 21, 2008

NET WORTH as of October 15, 2007	\$19,917.59
INCOME	
Membership dues Gifts Interest on checking account (as of 1/31/2008) Interest on money market account (as of 1/31/2008) TOTAL	\$50.00 \$35.00 \$2.38 \$3.45 \$90.83
EXPENSES	
Ottervik conference registration refund TOTAL	\$68.00 \$68.00
Checking account balance as of 2/12/2008 Money Market account balance as of 2/12/2008	\$15.827.33 \$4,113.09
NET WORTH as of February 12, 2008	\$19,940.42
MEMBERSHIP (paid as of 2/12/2008) Individual Institutional	75 4

- IV. Welcome to new members and first time attendees
 - Laura Speer (University of Central Arkansas)
- V. Web Task Force Directory of Collections
 - a. Sara Beutter Manus asked if anyone had major changes to their collections, please send updates to the web form.

VI. SEMLA Oral History Project

a. Jenny Colvin reported that the project had its first interview. She used some of the questions the Midwest Chapter developed for its project and will be adding questions of her own. Nancy Zavac was the first interviewee. Past chairs and officers will be interviewed first. If anyone is interested in talking to Jenny about this, please contact her.

VII. Nominating Committee

a. Anna Neal reported on behalf of Lynn Jacobson; contact Lynn about nominees for Chair-Elect and Member-at-Large.

VIII. Best of Chapters

a. Lynne Jaffe reported that the committee chose Jaro Szurek's presentation, Subversive Sounds - Music and Censorship in Communist Poland, for Best of Chapters. She thanked the committee for its service: Peter Bushnell (University of Florida), Heidi Radtke Siberz (University of Miami) and Lynne Jaffe (At Your Service), Chair.

IX. SEMLA Greenville

- a. David Hursh reported that they are planning to have Eastern NC-style BBQ for dinner with pasta/salad for a vegetarian option.
- b. They are working on presentations and have 3 local-interest presentations so far.
- c. Some of the sessions will be in the library and some will be in the School of Music.

X. EOP

- a. Holling Smith-Borne reported that the Education Outreach Committee had a successful preconference workshop with about 18 SEMLA members attending the "Train the Trainer" session.
- b. The SEMLA chapter of the program had a request from NEFLIN for two workshops taught by Sarah Dorsey.
- c. Holling is in contact with the coordinator and is ready to move forward with these workshops.
- d. Plans for next SEMLA meeting
 - i. Grover Baker said that they would have a report about the EOP.
 - ii. There was a suggestion to have a real workshop in conjunction with the SEMLA annual meeting, which would require much more organization.
 - iii. It was suggested that there be a short three-hour workshop.
 - iv. They haven't decided what or how long yet, but if anyone has any suggestions, please contact Grover or Holling.
 - v. David Hursh sees this as more of an opportunity to have an actual workshop, though he thinks the 1-hour sessions would work better there than the 3-hour sessions.
 - vi. Grover said part of the idea was to use the workshops as outreach to get people to attend SEMLA while they are there.
 - vii. One of the problems this time was that some of the trainees were dominating the discussion; this aspect of the sessions may need to be reworked.
 - viii. David said about 250 people attend the annual ECU conference; we'd use their mailing list to piggy-back the annuancement.
 - ix. Holling asked which workshop modules they should do:
 - 1. Reference
 - 2. Acquisitions/Collection Development
 - x. Neil Hughes asked if this would be a test-run or if it would be a full paying program.
 - xi. David thought participants would pay to attend this, at least a registration fee.
 - xii. There was discussion about who would be reimbursed at what rate.
 - xiii. Holling reported that the rate would be negotiated individually between the institution receiving the workshop and the chapter liaison.
 - xiv. Neil suggested that the Board consider keeping the initial fee low and have SEMLA subsidize it partially.
 - xv. Holling clarified that the workshops are actually administered by the chapters.
 - xvi. Lois Kuyper-Rushing asked what was the benefit of the workshops to SEMLA members
 - xvii. Grover pointed out that the grant stipulated that we would produce this workshop in exchange for monies to attend the training workshop in Newport.

- xviii. Alicia Hansen asked whether the proposed fee (~\$20) would be comparable to the ECU conference rate.
- xix. David reported that the fee is around \$30 for the ECU conference.
- xx. Joyce Clinkscales pointed out that the cost of the conference isn't just \$30 when you factor in the cost of the lodging and travel.
- xxi. Jenny Colvin asked if SEMLA needs to create an Education Outreach Committee to discuss this.
- xxii. Alicia asked what the true focus of this project would be:
 - 1. Outreach
 - 2. Professional Development, etc.
- xxiii. Holling suggested a Task Force, featuring Grover Baker, Sarah Dorsey, Holling Smith-Borne and David Hursh.
- xxiv. Diane Steinhaus offered to help.
- xxv. Alicia opined that the philosophy of the program needs to be separate from the SEMLA program if it is going to continue.
- xxvi. Lois suggested that the Task Force's job should be to decide which of the models would work the best for SEMLA 2008.
- xxvii. Lynne Jaffe reminded the Chapter that the grant stipulated that something from the preconference needs to be brought back to the chapter.
- xxviii. Grover said that this is not the only way that SEMLA is going to participate. This program could be done at various locales.

XI. Travel Grant

- a. There has been some discussion about how this grant should be administered.
- b. The Board met and makes the following recommendation:
 - i. Limit to 1 person
 - ii. \$500
 - iii. Any applicable expenses that could reimbursed
 - iv. 1 letter of recommendation instead of 2
 - v. Reimbursement based on CONUS fees; hotel based on double-occupancy rate for the conference.
 - vi. Timeline change:
 - 1. Announce in Breve Notes in April and on SEMLA-L
 - 2. Send out actual announcement in June
 - 3. Another announcement in July.
 - 4. Another announcement in Breve Notes August issue
 - 5. Deadline Aug. 20
 - vii. There was a question as to whether it would be sent to library schools. The committee had discussed this.
 - viii. Phil Vandermeer commented that a lot of chapters apply to the national organization and wondered how we ended up sponsoring it ourselves.
 - ix. We initially received a grant from the national MLA, but when it ran out, we committed to funding it ourselves.
 - x. Diane Steinhaus commented that it seemed like SEMLA had a fair amount of money.
 - xi. Lynne Jaffe responded that it would be nice to keep a reserve in case we were to host MLA again.
 - xii. Grover added that the amount could be adjusted on a case by case basis.
 - xiii. Lois asked if we could offer more money when we had more money.
 - xiv. Neil advocated keeping the grant flexible.
 - xv. Jaffe commented that \$1000 is still ear-marked for Tulane that has not been disbursed yet.
 - xvi. Scott Phinney added that \$1,100 of the total is funds for the EOP training grant that had not been disbursed yet.
 - xvii. David suggested that the amount be decided by the Board each year based on applications.
 - xviii. The general consensus was to keep flexibility in the grant.

- xix. David made a motion that the proposal be accepted with the amendment that the grant be flexible based on the judgement of the Board. The motion was seconded, voted, and passed. There were two abstentions.
- XII. Call for Papers/Presentations for SEMLA 2008
 - a. Grover Baker invited input about the program for the 2008 meeting. If anyone is interested in submitting program ideas, please contact him, Roberta Chodacki Ford, Jaro Szurek, or David Hursh.
- XIII. Future SEMLA Meeting Sites
 - a. If anyone would like to host for 2011, contact Anna.
- XIV. 2009 Joint Meeting with Texas Chapter, Loyola University
 - a. Alicia Hansen asked about members' preferences for hotels in New Orleans. David Hursh suggested the hotel we used for SEMLA 2000, the Dominican Conference Center.
 - b. There was a question as to whether it made more sense to be in the French Quarter or not.
 - c. The Dominican and the Hampton were suggested.
 - d. Alicia will check on these.
- XV. 2010 40th Anniversary Meeting, Davidson College
 - a. Steve Mantz was not present to report.
- XVI. Old Business
 - a. There was no old business.
- XVII. New Business
 - a. Phil Vandermeer reported that 2011 meeting was supposed to be in Philadelphia and 2012 will be in Dallas, but the negotiations in Philadelphia were not going well.
 - b. Phil asked if SEMLA would be willing to host again, further explaining that he had spoken with Holling about hosting in Nashville.
 - c. Neil Hughes asked if MLA would kick in money up front this time.
 - d. Phil reported that the current Board would be more agreeable to financial support for local chapters to reduce the burden of fund-raising.
- XVIII. Adjourn at 8:01 PM.

MUSIC LIBRARY ASSOCIATION—SOUTHEAST CHAPTER DIRECTORY OF MEMBERS 2007-2008 INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS

Adkins, Mary Rose

University of North Carolina, Charlotte (704)687-3698; Fax: (704)687-2322

Email: adkinsm@winthrop.edu

1145 Hollyheath Lane Charlotte, NC 28209

Baker, Grover

Center for Popular Music, MTSU (615)898-5512

Email: gbaker@mtsu.edu 1826 Carters Creek Pike Franklin, TN 37064

Barrios, Rosario

Loyola University (504)865-2774

Email: barrios@loyno.edu

147 Westpark Ct.

New Orleans, LA 70114

Bayne, Pauline S.

University of Tennessee, Knoxville (865)974-4465

Email: pbayne@utk.edu 1950 Cherokee Bluff Drive Knoxville, TN 37920

Behm, Kaylene

University of Southern Mississippi (601)266-4251; Fax: (601)266-6033

Email: kaylene.behm@usm.edu

107 Hillendale Dr. Hattiesburg, MS 39402

Benze, Cheryl H.

Meredith College (919)760-8396

Email: benzec@meredith.edu

Music Library; 3800 Hillsborough St.

Raleigh, NC 27607

Bertrand, Leonard J.

Tulane University

(504)862-8644; Fax: (504)863-6773

Email: LENNYB@TULANE.EDU

125 Jules Ave.

Jefferson, LA 70121

Bertrand, Darlene

Tulane University (504)827-9504 125 Jules Ave.
Jefferson, LA 70121

Beutter, Sara Jane

Vanderbilt University (615)322-8686

Email: sara.beutter@vanderbilt.edu

Anne Potter Wilson Music Library

2400 Blakemore Ave. Nashville, TN 37212

Blanchard, Vicki

Tulane University

(504)862-8643; Fax: (504)862-8969

Email: vblanch@tulane.edu

7924 Belfast St.

New Orleans, LA 70125

Bonnard, Michael J.

Georgia College & State University (478)445-0995; Fax: (478)445-0986

Email: michael.bonnard@gcsu.edu

1841 Tanglewood Rd. Milledgeville, GA 31061

Boye, Gary R.

Appalachian State University (828)262-2389; Fax: (828)265-8642

Email: boyegr@appstate.edu

7748 Globe Rd. Lenoir, NC 28645

Bristol, Caterina

Alabama State University

(334)271-6298; Fax: (334)271-6298

Email: cbristol@alasu.edu 8821 Lillington Circle Montgomery, AL 36117

Bukoff, Ronald N.

Centenary College (318)869-5247

Email: rbukoff@centenary.edu

3409 Reily Lane

Shreveport, LA 71105-2215

Bushnell, Peter S.

University of Florida

(352)392-0351; Fax: (352)392-4788

Email: petbush@uflib.ufl.edu

620 NW 34th St.

Gainesville, FL 32607

Clinkscales, Joyce

Emory University

(404)727-1066; Fax: (404)727-2257

Email: LIBJM01@EMORY.EDU

7 Lakeshore Plaza

Avondale Estates, GA 30002-1463

Cohen, Sara Hess

Florida State University

(850) 644-4137

Email: shess@mailer.fsu.edu

Warren D. Allen Music Library

122 N. Copeland St.

Tallahassee, FL 32304

Colvin, Jenny

Furman University

(864)294-3797

Email: jenny.colvin@furman.edu

Maxwell Music Library

3300 Poinsett Highway

Greenville, SC 29613-0002

Conway, Ashlie K.

University of South Carolina

(803)777-4084; Fax: (803)777-1426

Email: conwaya@gwm.sc.edu

4501 Bentley Drive #827

Columbia, SC 29210

Cornwell, Robena Eng

University of Florida

(352)273-2818; Fax: (352)846-2748

Email: robcorn@uflib.ufl.edu

3330 NW 69th Street

Gainesville, FL 32606-5753

Coscarelli, William F.

University of Georgia

(706)542-0807; Fax: (706)542-4144

Email: WFCMUSIC@UGA.EDU

P.O. BOX 2551

Athens, GA 30612-0551

De Catanzaro, Christine

Georgia Tech

(404)385-0107; Fax: (404)894-9421

Email: decatanzaro@gatech.edu

122 Champlain St.

Decatur, GA 30030

Dennis, Pamela R.

Lambuth University

(731)425-3479; Fax: (731)425-3200

Email: dennis@lambuth.edu

30 Tannehill Cove

Jackson, TN 38305

Dorsey, Sarah

University of North Carolina, Greensboro

(336)334-5610; Fax: (336)256-0155

Email: sarah dorsey@uncg.edu

1706 W Friendly Ave.

Greensboro, NC 27403-1239

Druesedow, John E.

Duke University (Ret.)

(919)383-0989

Email: johndruesedow@yahoo.com

2318 Caroline Dr. Durham, NC 27705

Durman, Chris

University of Tennessee, Knoxville (865)974-3474; Fax: (865)974-0564

Email: cdurman@utk.edu 238 W. Old AJ Hwy. Jefferson City, TN 37760

Eskew, Harry

New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary (Ret.) (478)750-9968

Email: harryeskew@cox.net

347 College St., 7-A Macon, GA 31201

Fawver, Darlene E.

Converse College

(864)596-9025; Fax: (864)596-9075

Email: darlene.fawver@converse.edu

57 Sundown Dr.

Spartanburg, SC 29302

Fitzgerald, Michael

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill

Email: mfitz@email.unc.edu

2807 Tiemouse Lane Apex, NC 27523-3759

Ford, Roberta Chodacki

Columbus State University

(706)641-5047; Fax: (706)649-7261

Email: ford roberta@colstate.edu

229 Fairway Circle Americus, GA 31709

Gmeiner, Timothy J.

Belmont University

(615)460-5495; Fax: (615)460-6095 Email: gmeinert@mail.belmont.edu Bunch Library; 1900 Belmont Blvd.

Nashville, TN 37212

Golden, Richard

Emory University (Ret.) (770)465-4117

Email: librg@emory.edu 2191 Rockbridge Road, #2501 Stone Mountain, GA 30087

Greitzer, Paul

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill (919)682-7217

Email: gepaul@email.unc.edu 4205 Lady Slipper Lane Durham, NC 27704

Guion, David

University of North Carolina, Greensboro (336)334-5781

Email: dmguion@uncg.edu 240 Jackson Library Greensboro, NC 27402-6175

Hansen, Alicia S.

Loyola University (504)864-7118

Email: ahansen@loyno.edu

Monroe Library

6363 St.Charles Ave. Box 198 New Orleans, LA 70118

Harvey, Jessica

University of South Carolina

Email: jsharvey@email.unc.edu

119 Windstone Dr. Columbia, SC 29212

Hernandez, Alberto

University of Western Florida

(850)474-2168; Fax: (850)474-3338

Email: albertohernandez@uwf.edu John C. Pace Library, Room 140, 11000 University Parkway

Pensacola, FL 32514

No.83 • April 2008

Hildebrandt, Katrina Austin

University of South Carolina

(864)579-9385

Email: dawn60austin@yahoo.com

117 Winfield Drive #10 Spartanburg, SC 29307

Hudson, Dale L.

Florida State University (Ret.)

(601)296-2380

Email: hudhar901@aol.com

901 Windsor Dr.

Hattiesburg, MS 39402

Hughes, Neil R.

University of Georgia

(706)542-1554; Fax: (706)542-4144

Email: NHUGHES@UGA.EDU

231 Stonybrook Cir. Athens, GA 30605

Hursh, David W.

East Carolina University

(252)328-1239; Fax: (252)328-1243

Email: hurshd@mail.ecu.edu

1903 East 8th St. Greenville, NC 27858

Jacobson, Lynnea

Jacksonville Public Library (FL)

(904)928-3575

Email: jacobson@coj.net

10010 Skinner Lake Dr. Apt. 824

Jacksonville, FL 32246

Jaffe, Lynne C.

At Your Service: Library Contract Cataloging

(336)945-6986

Email: ayslcc@alltel.net 329 Saddlebrook Circle Lewisville, NC 27023

Jetton, Lora Lennertz

University of Arkansas

(479)575-5514; Fax: (479)575-6656

Email: lennertz@uark.edu 21377 Natural Walk Way Springdale, AR 72764

Johnson, Greg

University of Mississippi

(662)915-7753; Fax: (662)915-5734

Email: gj1@olemiss.edu 707D McLarty Road Oxford, MS 38655-4527

Jones, Alison

Baptist College of Florida

(850)263-3261

Email: arjones@baptistcollege.edu

5400 College Drive, Library

Graceville, FL 32440

Jones, Michael C.

Vanderbilt University

(615)322-7696; Fax: (615)343-0050

Email: michael.jones@vanderbilt.edu

2400 Blakemore Ave. Nashville, TN 37212

Kamtman, Leslie E.

North Carolina School of the Arts

(336)770-1395; Fax: (336)770-3271

Email: kamtml@ncarts.edu

29 Gloria Ave.

Winston-Salem, NC 27127

Kaus, Margaret

Kansas State University

(785)532-7263; Fax: (785)532-7644

Email: mkaus@ksu.edu 313 Brookmont Dr. Manhattan, KS 66502

Keesling, Mary K.

University of South Florida

(813) 598-6940

Email: mkeeslin@mail.usf.edu

24841 Silversmith Dr.

Lutz, FL 33559

Kelly, Kevin

University of Georgia

(706)542-2712

Email: kkelly@uga.edu

Music Library, Hugh Hodgson School of Music

Athens, GA 30602

Kubik, Adam

Clayton State University

(678) 466-4337; Fax: (678) 466-4349

Email: adamkubik@clayton.edu

3196 Mt Zion Rd 1802 Stockbridge, GA 30281

Kuyper-Rushing, Lois

Louisiana State University

(225)578-4622; Fax: (225)578-6825

Email: lkuyper@lsu.edu 202 Middleton Library

Louisiana State University

Baton Rouge, LA 70803

Leach, Guy J.

Georgia State University

(404)463-9929; Fax: (404)651-4315

Email: gleach@gsu.edu

1121 University Dr.

Atlanta, GA 30306

Leslie, John

University of Mississippi

(662)915-5875

Email: jleslie@olemiss.edu

J.D. Williams Library

P.O. Box 1848

University, MS 38677

Littman, Rebecca

University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee

(414)229-5529

Email: rlittman@uwm.edu

2510 N. Murray Ave. #206

Milwaukee, WI 53211

Mantz, Stephen L.

Davidson College

(704)894-2721; Fax: (704)894-2593

Email: stmantz@davidson.edu

20328 Willow Pond Rd.

Cornelius, NC 28031

Mars, Margaret Anne

Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University

(386)258-1581

Email: annie.mars@erau.edu

315 Sutton Circle, Apt. 131

Daytona Beach, FL 32114

Martin, Heather

University of Alabama at Birmingham

(205)934-6364

Email: hmartin@uab.edu

SL 135

1530 3rd Avenue South

Birmingham, AL 35294-0014

McCall, Leslie C.

Wake Forest University

(336)758-5474; Fax: (336)758-8831

Email: mccalllc@wfu.edu

561 Sherwood Hills Dr.

Winston-Salem, NC 27104

McCarrell, Susan

Richland County Public Library

(803)799-9084

Email: SMccarrell@myrcpl.com

3308 Makeway Dr.

Columbia, SC 29201

Miller, Anthony G.

Atlanta-Fulton Public Library

(404)730-1752; Fax: (404)730-1757

Email: Anthony.Miller@FultonCountyGA.gov

792 Ridgeview Dr. SW Lilburn, GA 30047-2270

Murray, Lilia

University of North Carolina, Greensboro

(336)389-9037

Email: lilia@adlil.com 602 South Elm St. Apt. 1 Greensboro, NC 27406

Nakarai, Charles F. T.

(919)383-4259

Email: cnakarai@earthlink.net

2312 Anthony Drive

Durham, NC 27705-2302

Neal, Anna

University of Memphis

(901)678-2330; Fax: (901)678-3096

Email: abneal@memphis.edu

115 Music Building Memphis, TN 38152

Nelson, Mac

University of North Carolina, Greensboro (336)334-5771

Email: wmnelson@uncg.edu 621 Fairmont St. Apt. A Greensboro, NC 27401

Newcomer, Nara

East Carolina University

(252)328-1241; Fax: (252)328-1243

Email: newcomern@ecu.edu

Music Library, A.J. Fletcher Music Building

Greenville, NC 27858-4353

Ottervik, Jennifer

University of South Carolina

(803)777-5425; Fax: (803)777-1426

Email: ottervikj@gwm.sc.edu

3130 Quitman St. Columbia, SC 29204

Park, Doug

Tulane University

(504)862-8645; Fax: (504)862-8969

Email: dpark@tulane.edu 3531 Nashville Ave. New Orleans, LA 70125

Phinney, Scott

University of South Carolina

(803)777-2948; Fax: (803)777-1426

Email: phinney@gwm.sc.edu

Music Library School of Music 813 Assembly St. Columbia, SC 28208

Radtke Siberz, Heidi

University of Miami

(305)284-9887; Fax: (305)284-1041

Email: hradtke@miami.edu

2220 SW 59th Ave. Miami, FL 33155

Rivest, John G.

Shorter College - Livingston Library (706)233-7296; Fax: (706)236-1512

Email: irivest@shorter.edu

SC Box 114 315 Shorter Ave. Rome, GA 30165

Rogers, Jason M.

Kinston-Lenoir Public Library

(336)414-1277

Email: MingaNC@yahoo.com

2680 Pine Knoll Drive Kinston, NC 28504

Rubin, Marty

The Audio Buff Co., Inc. (Ret.)

(480) 657-7725

Email: martyrubin@cox.net 4410 E. Vista Val Verde Cave Creek, AZ 85331

Shetuni, Spiro J.

Winthrop University

(803)323-2234; Fax: (803)323-2421

Email: shetums@winthrop.edu

Dacus Library 824 Oakland Ave. Rock Hill, SC 29733

Shires, Jill

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill (919)962-9709; Fax: (919)962-4450

Email: jshires@email.unc.edu 250 S. Estes Dr., Unit 83 Chapel Hill, NC 27514-7000

Simon, Scott

University of South Florida

Email: ssimon@cas.usf.edu 9481 Highland Oak Dr. #1116,

School of Library and Information Science

Tampa, FL 33647

Smith-Borne, Holling

Vanderbilt University

(615)322-5227 ; Fax: (615)343-0050

Email: holling.j.smith-borne@vanderbilt.edu

838 Rodney Dr. Nashville, TN 37205

Steigenga, Connie

University of Tennessee, Knoxville (865)974-3474; Fax: (865)974-0564

Email: willow1@utk.edu

3700 Sutherland Ave Apt G-12

Knoxville, TN 37919

Steinhaus, Diane L.

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill (919)966-1113; Fax: (919)843-0418

Email: diane steinhaus@unc.edu

CB# 3906, Wilson Library

Chapel Hill, NC 27514-8890

Szurek, Jaroslaw

Samford University

(205)726-4136; Fax: (205)726-4056

Email: jszurek@samford.edu

76 Odum Lane

Birmingham, AL 35209

Thomason, Christia

North Carolina School of the Arts

(336)631-1201

Email: thomasonc@ncarts.edu

Semans Library 1533 S. Main St.

Winston-Salem, NC 27167

Thompson, Abbey

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill

(707)694-6018

Email: abbeyth@email.unc.edu

400 Davie Rd. #71

Chapel Hill, NC 27510

Thompson, Jeannette Cook

Tulane University

(504)865-5696; Fax: (504)865-6773

Email: jeannett@tulane.edu

4411 Iberville

New Orleans, LA 70119

Thompson, Julia

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill

(919)966-1113

Email: jcthompson84@gmail.com

2 Mt. Bolus Rd., Apt. 2

Chapel Hill, NC 27514

Urbanski, Verna

University of North Florida

(904)620-1507; Fax: (904)620-1345

Email: vurbansk@unf.edu

Carpenter Library

1 UNF Drive

Jacksonville, FL 32224-2645

Vandermeer, Philip

University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill (919)966-1113; Fax: (919)962-3376

Email: vanderme@email.unc.edu 105-128 Timber Hollow Court Chapel Hill, NC 27514

Wald, Jean P.

Stetson University

(386)822-8958; Fax: (386)822-8948

Email: jfinks@stetson.edu 411 N. McDonald Ave. DeLand, FL 32724

Walden, Carolyn

University of Alabama at Birmingham (205)934-0633; Fax: (205)975-6230

Email: cwalden@uab.edu

1530 3rd Ave. S.

Birmingham, AL 35294-0014

Wallace, Alan

University of Tennessee, Knoxville (865)974-3675; Fax: (865)974-9242

Email: alan-wallace@utk.edu

Hodges Library

Knoxville, TN 37996-1000

Watson, Shannon

Hernando County Public Library (352)540-6385

Email: SWatson@co.hernando.fl.us

5115 Higate Rd.

Spring Hill, FL 34609

Watts, Shirley Marie

Vanderbilt University (Ret.)

(615)298-3998

Email: shirleymwatts@aol.com

1004 St. Andrews Pl.

Nashville, TN 37204-4100

Weisbrod, Elizabeth J.

Auburn University

(334)844-0954; Fax: (334)844-4461

Email: weisbel@auburn.edu

136 N. Ryan St. Auburn, AL 36830

Wells, Paul

Center for Popular Music, MTSU (615)898-2449 ; Fax: (615)898-5829

Email: pfwells@mtsu.edu

Middle Tennessee State University, Box 41

Murfreesboro, TN 37132

Whisler, Laurel A.

Southern Wesleyan University

(864)643-0050

Email: lwhisler@swu.edu 103 Valley View Ct. Clemson, SC 29631

Wujick, Dennis S.

Memphis Public Library

(901)415-2815

Email: wujcikd@memphislibrary.org

45 N. Belvedere #101

Memphis, TN 38104-2517

Yust, Laura N.

Library of Congress

(202)707-6496

Email: lyus@loc.gov

11586-A Cavalier Landing Ct.

Fairfax, VA 22030-8505

Zanin Yost, Alessia

Western Carolina University

(828)227-3398; Fax: (828)227-7380

Email: azaniny@wcu.edu

Hunter Library 176 Central Drive

Cullowhee, NC 28723

Zavac, Nancy

University of Miami

(305)284-2429; Fax: (305)284-1041

Email: nzavac@miami.edu 4708 SW 67 Ave., Apt. L-19

Miami, FL 33155

Institutional Members:

Mercer University

Jack Tarver Library 1300 Edgewood Ave. Macon, GA 31207-0001

(478) 301-2960 Fax: (478) 301-2111

MLSC, Inc.

c/o Dana Jaunzemis 313 Campbell St. Wilmington, NC 28401 (910) 815-0209

Naxos Music Library

c/o Randall Foster 416 Mary Lindsay Polk Dr. Suite 509

Franklin, TN 37067 (615) 771-9393 Fax: (615) 771-6747

University of Mobile

J.L.Bedsole Library Mobile, AL 36663-0220 (334) 675-5990 Fax: (334) 675-3404

Suny Buffalo

CTS—Serials Dept., Lockwood Library Bld. Buffalo, NY 14260

SEMLA Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association Membership Application Form

Name:

E-mail Address:

Institutional Affiliation:

Preferred Mailing Address

Street Address: City, State, Zip:

Fax:

Are you currently a member of the national Music Library Association? Yes No

Membership categories:

Personal \$10.00 Student \$5.00 Institutional \$15.00

Please make your check payable to SEMLA and mail it along with this form to:

Scott Phinney
SEMLA Secretary/Treasurer
University of South Carolina
School of Music
813 Assembly St.
Columbia, SC 29208